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July 20, 2007

PRESIDENT AND MEMBERS OF COUNCIL

CITY COUNTY BUILDING

414 GRANT STREET

PITTSBURGH, PA  15219

Dear President and Members of Council:

Attached for your review is a report written by the City Planning Staff regarding the recertification of Area “I”, Garfield for the Residential Parking Permit Program (R.P.P.P.).  The President and Members of City Council will receive a copy of this report next week.  The recertification process includes a community meeting and the evaluation of questionnaires returned by the permit holders.  The report outlines the opposition by the residents to the continuation of Area “I”.  As such we are recommending the discontinuation of this permit area.

As you know on May 25, 1993 Title 5 of the Pittsburgh Code Chapter 549, of the Residential Parking Permit Program (R.P.P.P.), section 549.06 was amended so that the Parking Permit Officer {Planning Director, Noor Ismail, AICP } would verify to City Council every four years that affected residents still need and desire the program.  This ordinance currently reads that in determining to renew a designated area for the R.P.P.P., the Parking Permit Officer shall certify that seventy percent of households, by petition, survey or combination thereof, still desire participation in the program.  Part of this verification includes a briefing of the City Planning Commission prior to submitting verification to City Council.  The City Planning Commission was briefed on June 26, 2007.

If you have any questions on this recertification process, please feel free to contact Richard Meritzer, Senior Planner for the R.P.P.P. at (412) 255-2102.

Sincerely,

Noor Ismail, AICP


Director/Permit Officer

Enclosure

CITY PLANNING COMMISSION BRIEFING
                 June 26, 2007



PROPOSED RECERTIFICATION OF RESIDENTIAL PERMIT PARKING PROGRAM AREA “I”

1. INTRODUCTION


On May 25, 1993 Title 5 of the Pittsburgh Code Chapter 549, of the Residential Parking Permit Program (R.P.P.P.), section 549.06 was amended so that the Parking Permit Officer (Planning Director) would verify to City Council every four years that affected residents still need and desire the program.  This ordinance currently reads that in determining to renew a designated area for the R.P.P.P., the Parking Permit Officer (Planning Director) shall certify the continued existence of the primary impactor on which official designation was based, and certify that seventy percent of households, by petition, survey or combination thereof, still desire participation in the program.  Part of this verification includes a briefing of the City Planning Commission prior to submitting verification to City Council.

2. R.P.P.P. DISTRICT


The area to be recertified is Area “I”, Garfield (see map on page 6). The Area is bounded by Penn Avenue (non-inclusive), North Mathlida Street, Broad Street (non-inclusive) and Millvale Street.
3. BACKGROUND


Originally, the reason for lack of sufficient legal on‑street parking spaces for residents in Garfield, Area “I” was due to the proximity of the West Penn Hospital
The Garfield residents desired to reduce this volume of non‑residential parking on residential streets by establishing a residential parking program as a means of achieving this reduction.  Area “I” R.P.P.P. was approved in December of 1997.  

4. SUMMARY OF FINDINGS



Recertification is based on the questionnaire results, parking survey, an analysis of primary impactors, and feedback from community leaders.

a. Questionnaire Results

b. Parking Survey

c. Primary Factors

d. Feedback from the Community

· Table 1  (2007 data)

a. QUESTIONNAIRE RESULTS


By sending out questionnaires, the R.P.P.P. was able to determine that the majority of Garfield residents did not desire the program.  Of the 43 questionnaires sent in 2007, eight (8) were returned (18.6%) showing that only 25% (40% short of the 70% required) who had an opinion, were in favor of the program.  The questionnaires showed that 75% of permit holders, with an opinion, believe the program had created hardships for them, 26% found it easier or the same to park near their homes in the last year, 14% found it more difficult
· 62.5% of the permit holders, with an opinion, are satisfied with the boundaries of the program.

· 50% of the permit holders, with an opinion, are satisfied with hours of the program.

· 37.5% of the permit holders, with an opinion, are satisfied with enforcement of the program.

The greatest number of complaints were regarding the enforcement of Area “I” (3 comments), hours of enforcement (4 comments), and complaints regarding residents and visitors being ticketed (3 comments).  The enforcement officers alternate different areas each week.  They are instructed to ticket any vehicle that does not have a valid parking permit or visitors pass; in addition to residents using visitors passes to park their own vehicles, which they should not be doing.  Enforcement officers come as often as possible.  Human error will occur when you rotate officers.  
We specifically asked in the cover letter to the questionnaire, “It was suggested that the hours of enforcement be extended from 7:00 a.m. – 5:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m. – 9:00 p.m.  Please let us know, as a permit area, if you desire the change.  This will be established in question #5.  If you want the hours to be extended designate “Yes” and write the hours in the comment section.”  On Dearborn Street, four (4) of the respondents requested that we lengthen the time of enforcement.  The other four (4) respondents, from N. Millvale and N. Mathilda, were against the change in enforcement hours.  We can not change the management plan  if an issue is divided 50/50.  70% of the residents need to be in favor.  We also specifically asked in the questionnaire, “Through the enclosed questionnaire we will establish whether you, as a permit area, want the program.  This is established in question #10.  We define hardship as a problem big enough as to mitigate the benefits of the program.  If you want the program to continue, designate No.  If you want the program to end, designate Yes.”  Out of all eight (8) responses, six (6) of them answered “Yes” to that question and stated reasoning behind their desire to discontinue the program in the area.
b. PARKING SURVEY RESULTS



The parking survey results showed that the program is not needed for Garfield and was in-effective in providing more spaces for these residents to park in on the streets surveyed.

The results of the on‑street parking inventory and parking accumulation counts for the Spring of 2007 and prior to the program of each street are presented in Table 1 (page 4).  Area "I" was surveyed on March 20, 2007. 

Table 1 presents for each block face and for area "I", the following information:
· Number of residential parkers on each street.

· Number of non‑residential parkers (without permit or visitor pass) on each street

· Number of parkers with visitor passes on each street.

· Total number of parkers.

· Total available spaces for each street.

· Percentage of resident parkers on each street.

· Percentage of non‑resident parkers (without visitor pass or permit) on each street.

· Percent of spaces occupied on each street.

· Percent of spaces occupied on each street prior to the program.

· Difference between the percent of space occupied on each street prior to the program to the street surveys of the summer of 1997.

The total percent of spaces occupied in 1997 was 67.2%.  Of these, 53.9% were non‑resident vehicles.  Approximately 32.8% of parking spaces were still available for residents to park in.
As shown on Table 1, the total percent of spaces occupied in 2007 was 33%.
As a result of the program, there are 24.4% more available spaces in Garfield. This shows that the Residential Parking Permit Program has definitely worked for Garfield, Area “I.”
c. PRIMARY IMPACTORS


The ordinance requires us to identify that the primary impactors are still in existence.  Both the Western Pennsylvania Allegheny Health System and the Penn Avenue business district are still in operation.  The West Penn Hospital is still listed on the Western Pennsylvania Health System web site (http://www.wpahs.org/wph/), thus still in operation.  The Penn Avenue business district is currently in a revitalization stage, due to the efforts of the Bloomfield-Garfield Corporation, Friendship Development Associates and the Penn Avenue Arts Initiative (PIAA) of attracting new investors into this 10-block stretch of Penn Avenue (Stretching 10 blocks from Allegheny Cemetery to the edge of East Liberty).  Based on this we can conclude that without the program the businesses would still impact parking in the permit area.
d. FEEDBACK FROM THE COMMUNITY


Department of City Planning held a meeting on February 20, 2006, to which all Area "I" permit holders were invited.  Five (5) permit residents of Area "I" attended the meeting.  Initially three (3) of the five (5) of them were against the continuation of the program.  There was discussion on changing the ending time of the program from 7:00 p.m. to 9:00 p.m.  Based on the questionnaire, it appears that the majority of residents do not want that change.  There was discussion regarding the removal from the Residential Parking Permit Program.  After explaining the process and answering questions to the previously stated issues, they all supported continuation of the program. 
	 
	TABLE 1 - 2007 Field Study Data

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	#
	STREET NAME
	RES. PARKERS
	% RES PARKERS
	NON-RES. PARKERS
	% NON-RES PARKERS
	VISITORS PASSES
	TOTAL NO. PARKERS

	1
	N. Mathilda
	0
	0%
	2
	100%
	1
	3

	4
	N. Mathilda
	0
	0%
	0
	0%
	0
	0

	8
	N. Mathilda
	0
	0%
	1
	100%
	0
	1

	2
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	0
	0%
	0
	0

	5
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	0
	0%
	0
	0

	8
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	3
	100%
	0
	3

	9
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	0
	0%
	0
	0

	10
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	2
	100%
	0
	2

	11
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	2
	100%
	0
	2

	12
	N. Millvale 
	0
	0%
	0
	0%
	0
	0

	13
	N. Millvale 
	1
	50%
	1
	50%
	0
	2

	3
	Alahambra Way
	1
	50%
	1
	50%
	0
	2

	6
	Dearborn
	8
	67%
	4
	33%
	0
	12

	 
	Total
	10
	27%
	16
	59.3%
	1
	26

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	#
	SECTIONS
	% SPACES OCCUPIED IN 2007
	% SPACES OCCUPIED IN 1997
	% DIFFERENCE
	 
	LEGAL ON STREET CAPACITY
	 

	1
	N. Mathilda
	66%
	100%
	-34%
	 
	3
	 

	4
	N. Mathilda
	0%
	60%
	-60%
	 
	5
	 

	8
	N. Mathilda
	25%
	50%
	-25%
	 
	4
	 

	2
	N. Millvale 
	0%
	57%
	-57%
	 
	4
	 

	5
	N. Millvale 
	0%
	60%
	-60%
	 
	5
	 

	8
	N. Millvale 
	75%
	25%
	50%
	 
	4
	 

	9
	N. Millvale 
	0%
	40%
	-40%
	 
	5
	 

	10
	N. Millvale 
	40%
	20%
	20%
	 
	5
	 

	11
	N. Millvale 
	50%
	75%
	-25%
	 
	4
	 

	12
	N. Millvale 
	0%
	60%
	-60%
	 
	5
	 

	13
	N. Millvale 
	40%
	80%
	-40%
	 
	5
	 

	3
	Alahambra Way
	N/A
	N/A
	N/A
	 
	N/A
	 

	6
	Dearborn
	41%
	59%
	-18%
	 
	29
	 

	 
	Total
	33.3%
	57.7%
	24.4%
	 
	78
	 

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 


The “#” column in Table 1 consists with the layout of each block which is located on page seven (7).

5. RECERTIFICATION


As conclusion, our analysis has shown that, only 25% (45% short of the 75% required) of residents who had an opinion, were in favor of the program.  While the district qualifies in every other aspect, the desire of the permit holders to continue the program is crucial.  On March 28, 2007, we sent out a letter to all the residents informing them of our decision to remove the program.  All the feedback we received was supportive of that decision.
Because of this input, it is recommended that R.P.P.P. Area “I” (Garfield) not be recertified. 
